Home > Brevard Fire Department: Incubator for North Carolina Firefighting Leadership

## Brevard Fire Department: Incubator for North Carolina Firefighting Leadership III

## Brevard Fire Department: Incubator for North Carolina Firefighting Leadership

By Steven A. Hill, 2022

See also: Brevard Fire Department: The People Behind the Operations [2]



Photograph of Brevard Fire Department Members circa 1913-1930. Image courtesy of North Carolina Digital Heritage Center and Transylvania Public Library.

Public Library. In The Brevard Fire Department started in 1898 with its main piece of equipment being a "pushcart," which was upgraded to a Ford truck and in 1925 a large American-LaFrance fire truck. From 1898 to 1969, Brevard's fire department had six chiefs: Lyon Hume, Chief of Police Sorrells, C. M. Doyle, James S. Bromfield, John Smith, and Daniel S. Merrill. Brevard's original firehouse, used from 1926 to 1938, was the epicenter of significant local and regional historical developments, especially its firefighting history. But the structure's importance rests not only in the edifice but also with its leaders who were central to the twentieth-century history of Brevard and the County of Transylvania, serving as a developmental incubator for firefighting leadership that benefitted Brevard and all of western North Carolina. Constructed in 1926, the original fire department building in 2022 houses the Canto 34 Coffee Lounge, located on West Main Street.

The 1926 City Hall-Fire Department Building represented the first municipal building that Brevard dedicated for their designated purposes. From 1939 to 2003, the building operated as K&M Automotive, as well as a Chrysler Automobile dealership and automotive repair shop for city vehicles. The 1926 City Hall-Fire Department Building sits in Brevard's Main Street Historic District. At the conclusion of the building's municipal use, the K&M (Kilpatrick and Merrill) Auto Company took over the premises. Robert Kilpatrick, Don Kilpatrick, and Dan Merrill owned and ran the shop which also served as a Chrysler automobile dealership and auto maintenance and repair shop for city-operated vehicles. R.P. Kilpatrick's son, Don, led the K&M Auto Company with Dan Merrill, all of whom were volunteer firefighters. Merrill would later become chief. The building's automotive-centered existence ended in 2003.

Transylvania County was formed in 1861 from land taken from Henderson and Jackson Counties. The town of Brevard, the county's capital seat incorporated in 1868, was named in honor of the Brevard family, early settlers of the area. Because of its location in the mountains of western North Carolina, Transylvania County affords beautiful vistas of nature attracting travelers, visitors, and vacationers; the county has long been known as a "vacation land" and Brevard a "beautiful resort town." The advancements of the late-nineteenth and early twentieth-century communication and transportation benefitted Brevard as a vacation destination, increasing its population and number of hotels and homes, alongside commensurate increases in local government apparatus to efficiently meet municipal needs, as demonstrated with the start of Brevard's fire department in 1898.



Brevard City Hall & Former Fire Station Building, located at 128 W. Main Street in Brevard, N.C. This was also the location of K&M auto. Image courtesy of the North Carolina Digital Heritage Center and Transylvania Public Library.

<sup>[4]</sup>Between 1917-1941, the United States experienced World War One, the Great Depression, and the start of World War Two, all of which initiated seemingly paradoxical trends of economic growth, decline, and resurrection. North Carolina during most of the twentieth century remained a largely rural state but towns such as Brevard grew rapidly. In 1900, the state's population was 1.8 million with less than ten percent residing in urban areas. By 1940, the overall population nearly doubled to 3.5 million, with about 975,000 living in urban situations. North Carolina incrementally developed pockets of urban development in small cities and towns such as Brevard whose population increased steadily: in 1910, Brevard was a small "country town of about 1200 people; in 1932, the county seat's population nearly doubled to 2339; then doubling in 1967 to 6000 residents; as of 2021, Brevard's population numbered 7755.

The mass production of automobiles in the 1920s and increased highway construction statewide in the 1930s helped the state earn the moniker of a "good roads state," thus facilitating broader travel, vacationing, and investment opportunities. The Asheville Citizen-Times reported that investors were coming to "Brevard with money." Brevard was ripe for economic growth, boasting "more miles of paved streets in proportion to population than any other city in the state," with sufficient water and sewer mains able to supply needed pure water and an efficient volunteer fire department, providing "excellent protection against fire hazards." With new fire equipment on order, and a fire house planned, Brevard's local government in the 1920s to the 1930s provided investors assurances of the city's continued fire safety efforts.

The National Fire Protection Association maintains that fire protection functions that local governments provide should pursue two primary goals: fire prevention and fire suppression. Professional fire-fighting organizations have used the latter two to evaluate a fire department's efficiency, and Brevard's Volunteer Fire Department performed these admirably, so much so that Brevard's Department helped shape firefighting protocols throughout all of western North Carolina. From 1926 to 1938, the years when headquartered at the 1926 City Hall-Fire Department Building, Brevard's Fire Department developed an institution whose leadership would extend to later generations and earn statewide and regional accolades.

The Brevard News headline held that "Praise Due Brevard Fire Department" on April 1, 1926, because of their response to a fire at the Appalachian Hotel; impressively, only nine minutes elapsed after the alarm sounded, the "first stream of water" showered the flames. The story added that Brevard's Volunteer firefighters did not live in a station-house and all were home in bed sleeping when they received the call to duty. The short time was characterized as remarkable in keeping the fire from spreading to adjacent buildings. The April 1926 article closed with the acknowledgement that Brevard's "volunteer band of fire-fighters" ranked with the best of their class in this section of the state.

Brevard's institutional and domestic architecture was increasingly influenced by national trends, namely expanding communication and transportation networks. The early 1900s was "the golden age" of architects and planners, when many North Carolinian builders gained prominence for their work when "Every little city had its cluster of prolific architects" and builders. The state's leaders looked to national sources of professional expertise to establish new institutions and buttress old ones to enhance and maintain the cultural identity of the rural state. State and local governments increased expenditures to improve public services, including fire departments. In Brevard, structures from this time period continued to mirror its agrarian culture, but with more growth, new buildings reflected the region's industrial transportation, urban growth needs.

## Update from N.C. Government & Heritage Library staff:

The photo of the Brevard Fire Department members includes several noteworthy members. James Bromfield is pictured leftmost with the fireman's hat and jacket. Dan Merrill is pictured with his elbow resting on the main cab's headlight, wearing the small cap. Phillip Prince is pictured third from left, with the fireman's hat, jacket, bowtie, and glasses. Robert Kirkpatrick is pictured seated in the engine's cab on the right, and he is wearing a jacket, tie, and newsboy cap. Jerry Jerome is pictured foremost, standing beside the cab wearing the suit and tie. -- Jared Dease, provided with notes from author, 09/28/22

## **References:**

Bishir, Catherine W. North Carolina Architecture. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1990.

"Brevard Feels Impetus Western North Carolina Development," Asheville Citizen-Times (NC), June 6, 1926

"Brevard Historic Downtown Walking Tour Guide," Joint Historic Preservation Commission, 2018

"Brevard, North Carolina," Brevard News (NC), February 4, 1910

The Brevard Station Museum, https://www.brevardstation.com/1800c.html [5]

"Daniel Webster Merrill" burial location: Gillespie Evergreen Cemetery Brevard, Transylvania County, North Carolina, USA, https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/127020316/daniel-webster-merrill [6]

"Department Has Good Equipment And Organization," Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC), October 8, 1942.

"Good Roads State," Asheville Citizen-Times (NC), June 10, 1934.

"High Concentration of Air Pollution Found In Buncombe," Asheville Citizen-Times (NC), January 28, 1967.

Key, V.O., Jr. Southern Politics In State And Nation. Knoxville: TN, 1949.

Lefler, Susan M. Images of America: Brevard, Arcadia Publishing, 2004.

Lefler, Susan M. Brevard, Then and Now. Charleston: Arcadia Publishing: 2011.

National Park Service. National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form. "Historic and Architectural Resources of Transylvania County, North Carolina, including the incorporated towns of Brevard and Rosman, ca. 1820-1941." United States Department of the Interior, June 21, 1993. Accessed September 14, 2022 at: https://files.nc.gov/ncdcr/nr/TV0610.pdf. [7]

National Park Service. National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. "Main Street Historic District Brevard, North Carolina." United States Department of the Interior, 2002

Phillips, Laura A.W. and Deborah Thompson. Transylvania: The Architectural History of a Mountain County. Raleigh: Transylvania County Joint Historic Preservation Commission in association with Marblehead Publishing, 1998.

Schaenman, Philip S. and Joe Swartz. Measuring Fire Protection Productivity in Local Government: Some Initial Thoughts Boston: National Fire Protection Association, 1974.

Transylvania Heritage Museum, Inc. http://www.transylvaniaheritage.org/1912-1961\_tc [8]

"Transylvania County," Asheville Citizen-Times (NC) December 4, 1932

Transylvania County Heritage 1995. Waynesville: County Heritage, Inc., 1995.

United States Census Bureau, "QuickFacts Brevard City, North Carolina,"https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/brevardcitynorthcarolina 🕫

The Volunteer Firefighter, May 1957: Volume 1, Number 9. Charlotte: Thomas Higgins Company.

Western North Carolina Association of Firefighters. Accessed September 14, 2022 at: https://wncaff.com/previous-officers. [10]

Subjects:

Gilded Age (1876-1900) [11] Great Depression (1929-1941) [12] N.C. Industrial Revolution (1900-1929) [13] Rural Life [14] Authors: Hill, Steven [15] **Origin - location:** Mountains [16] Transylvania County [17] Brevard [18]

13 September 2022 | Hill, Steven

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-incubator

Links

Links [1] https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-incubator [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-people [3] https://lib.digitalnc.org/record/2126#? c=0&m=0&s=0&cv=0&r=0&xywh=-1464%2C-2%2C8745%2C4690 [4] https://lib.digitalnc.org/record/12191#7c=0&m=0&s=0&cv=0&r=0&xywh=-182%2C-189%2C3583%2C2703 [5] https://www.brevardstation.com/1800c.html [6] https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/127020316/daniel-webster-merrill [7] https://files.nc.gov/ncdcr/nr/TV0610.pdf. [8] http://www.transylvaniaheritage.org/1912-1961\_tc [9] https://www.cnesus.gov/quicktacts/brevardcitynorthcarolina [10] https://wncaff.com/previous-officers. [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/ac002 kf202 kf20 age-1876-1 [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/great-depression-[13] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/inc-industrial-rev [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/inc-industrial-rev [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/inc-indust https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-28